Town of Swampscott
Report of the Town Building Oversight Committee


November 2008


Background  

The Town Building Oversight committee was formed by the Town Meeting of May 6, 2008 in Article 2, to advise the Board of Selectmen, the Town Administrator, and Town Meeting on the future use or disposition of four town owned properties:

· Greenwood Avenue Middle School

· Temple Israel

· Phillips Avenue Fire Station

· Burrill Street Senior Center

The committee was charged with recommending the following with respect to these properties:

· Future Use

· Zoning Amendments

· Deed Restrictions

· Design Guidelines

· Creation of Requests for Proposals (RFPs)

TBOC Committee Members are as follows:

· Jill Sullivan, Chair (Board of Selectmen)

· Michael McClung, Vice Chair (Finance Committee)

· Joe Markarian (Capital Improvements Committee)

· Carl Christie

· Martin Grasso

· William O’Brien

· Gail Rosenberg 

The TBOC was assisted by Danielle McKnight, the Swampscott Town Planner, by Ted Carman and Angus Jennings of Concord Square Planning & Development, Inc., the committee's outside consultant, and by Attorney Patricia Cantor of Kopelman & Paige, Town Counsel.     

The TBOC will be asking Town Meeting to take the following actions:

· Transfer the Greenwood Avenue property to the Board of Selectmen to be sold and redeveloped for multi-unit residential use of up to 41 units, subject to appropriate zoning restrictions and design standards;

· Transfer the Temple Israel property to the Board of Selectmen to be sold and redeveloped for multi-unit residential use of up to 42 units, subject to appropriate zoning restrictions and design standards;

· Transfer the Phillips Avenue Fire Station to the Board of Selectmen to be sold as a single family residence, with the requirement that the historical structure be retained, and subject to appropriate zoning restrictions and design standards;

· Transfer the Burrill Street Senior Center to the Board of Selectmen to be sold and redeveloped for up to three affordable housing units, subject to appropriate zoning restrictions and design standards;

· Approve zoning amendments to allow the redevelopment of the parcels as described above.

Overview of Financial Implications

The financial implications of the potential sale and reuse of each property was based on industry accepted appraisal techniques.  Comparable property sales, well-founded construction cost projections, and other variables customary to large and small projects were incorporated.  The analyses were completed by Concord Square Planning & Development, Inc. and provided the following possible range of outcomes.









Low


High
Greenwood Avenue


Potential sale proceeds


      
$1,900,000
 to 
$2,400,000


Projected annual tax revenue


   $150,000
 to
   $190,000

Temple Israel


Potential sale proceeds



$2,620,800
 to 
$3,276,000


Projected annual tax revenue


   $216,000
 to 
   $270,000

Phillips Ave. Fire Station


Potential sale proceeds



$200,000
 to 
$250,000


Projected annual tax revenue


    $9,400
 to 
  $11,700

Burrill Street Senior Center


Projected Value of Land



$84,000*
 to 
$105,000*
Projected Annual Property Taxes 


  $1,760
 to 
    $2,200

*  The amount for the Senior Center is low because the affordable units must be sold at prices of not more than $165,000 per unit (for three bedroom condominiums).

TBOC Decision Methodology

The recommendations of the TBOC are the product of a thorough analysis of the individual properties, within parameters of the planning goals and financial needs of the Town of Swampscott as a whole.  At the outset, the committee established a framework, formed of three components, by which to evaluate the variables impacting each property:

· The legal requirements for any change in ownership or use of the properties

· The long-term financial implications to the town

· The impact of change on the immediate neighborhoods.

All analyses and decision making was conducted with the goal of equitably balancing the town’s financial needs and the concerns of the neighborhoods.  Scenarios for property development that could yield greater financial return to the town, compared to those recommended, were ultimately viewed as unreasonably compromising the integrity of the neighborhoods and of the community.  Conversely, some neighbors expressed the desire for much less intense development at certain sites, but it became immediately clear that such proposals would not fairly compensate the town for the sale its assets.  The TBOC believes that its recommendations strike the proper balance by offering the town significant financial benefits both in near-future sales proceeds and long-term tax revenue generation, while maintaining neighborhood integrity.

Critical to optimizing financial benefits for the town and protecting neighborhoods was the process of testing concepts and controls.  It was essential for the TBOC to arrive at reasonable restrictions on building height, property line setbacks and maximum building square footage, as well as minimum requirements for open space and adequate on-site parking.   By doing so through a trial and error process, the TBOC is satisfied that the result will attract RFP respondents who see the potential for meaningful profit, and appeal to neighbors as respectful of their concerns.      

The resulting schematic drawings are an example of just one design out of many that might be possible given the zoning criteria established.  The TBOC is hopeful that the development community will use its creative vision to propose exciting and well thought out projects while complying with the zoning regulations and design guidelines the committee has established.

Evaluation Process

The TBOC has completed the following tasks prior to making its recommendations:

· Reviewed all prior research and reports

· Commissioned new certified plot plans for each property

· Obtained and reviewed deeds for all parcels

· Met with Building Study Committee

· Worked with Town Counsel on issues of zoning amendments, conveyance, and preparation of the Town Meeting warrant

· Worked with Town Planner, Danielle McKnight on planning issues

· Worked with consultant, Concord Square Planning and Development to compare various redevelopment scenarios, understand financial implications, and develop design standards

· Conducted town-wide meetings to solicit resident input

· Reviewed many RFPs from other towns

· Outlined high level RFP templates

· Outlined selection criteria for developers

· Met with Zoning By-Law Review Committee on proposed zoning amendments 

· Conducted required Planning Board public hearing on zoning amendments

The TBOC analyzed the following issues with respect to each property:

· Sell or keep for town use

· Sell now or hold 

· Whether or not to set a minimum bid requirement

· Commercial vs. Residential Use

· Over 55 Residential Development

· Town benefits vs. neighborhood concerns

· Financial projections of sales proceeds and future tax revenues

· Impact of design restrictions on marketability of properties

· Historical considerations

· Need for on site parking

Zoning

The TBOC recommends that zoning for each of the four town properties under consideration be changed to new Planned Development Districts (PDD).  A PDD is a zoning tool that allows implementation of  specific land use planning objectives,  A PDD is intended to ensure controlled property redevelopment and architectural designs that will be in harmony with the existing quality and character of the surrounding neighborhood.  The PDD is a tailored district in which zoning regulations for planned projects are designated, specific development standards are set, and consistency with stated town planning goals are ensured.

Concern was voiced at community meetings that the properties would be over-developed as so-called "40B projects."  The TBOC would like to clarify that this cannot be the case.  A comprehensive permit under Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 40B is typically sought by the private owner of a property when he desires to circumvent municipal zoning regulations.  Because the Town owns and controls the properties in question, and acts to regulate development, a Chapter 40B permit will not be an option for a potential buyer.
The TBOC recommends that each parcel under consideration be transferred into a PDD unique to that site, with specific zoning regulations as to setbacks, height, density, parking, etc. that will define development on that site.  These regulations are specified in the Zoning Amendments detailed in Town Meeting Warrant articles.  In addition, included in this submittal is a narrative explanation of the zoning changes contemplated at each site, so that town meeting members clearly understand what is being proposed.

Process for Selection, Sale and Development

Once town meeting approves the transfer of the properties to the Board of Selectmen, authorizes the sale of each,  and approves Zoning Amendments, the following process is planned:

· The TBOC will complete the drafting of a Request for Proposals (RFP) for the sale of each property (already underway) to reflect the vote of town meeting.

· RFPs will be published on the Commonwealth of Massachusetts Central Registry in the early part of 2009.

· RFP responses will be received and initially screened by the Board of Selectmen based on a matrix of selection criteria included in this submittal.  

· The Board of Selectmen will reduce the all RFPs to finalists and will make a final selection in a public process.

· The Town Administrator and the Board of Selectmen will negotiate a Land Development Agreement and a Purchase and Sale Agreement with the winning respondent, which will detail the timing of conveyance, the scope of  development, construction management and staging requirements, insurance, etc.

· The respondent will engage in the permitting process, including Site Plan Review.

· Prior to the issuance of Site Plan Approval, the Board of Selectmen or its designee will ensure compliance with agreed upon design guidelines.

It should be noted that the Town is not required to accept any proposal if it determines that no proposal provides necessary benefits and meets town economic or design goals.  To protect the town, the RFPs will specifically state that the Town reserves the right to reject any and all proposals.

Further Information Enclosed

The following items are enclosed with this submittal:

(
An informational packet on each property outlining existing conditions, reuse considerations, use recommendations, sample project schematics and statistical analysis of reuse.

(
A narrative analysis of recommended zoning changes.

(
Proposed design guidelines for each property.

(
A matrix of criteria developed for selection of a respondent.

When looking at this information, it is important to recognize, particularly with respect to the Temple and Greenwood Avenue properties, that the schematic drawings we present are conceptual in nature and do not represent the actual projects that respondents are required to build.  

If you have any questions regarding any of the information contained in this submittal, the TBOC respectfully requests that you contact any of our members for further information or explanation prior to town meeting. 

The TBOC has been honored to serve the town and looks forward to its continuing role in promoting this exciting opportunity for the benefit of the Town of Swampscott.

Respectfully submitted,

Town Building Oversight Committee

The following information is presented to you in advance of Town Meeting to provide background with respect to the process and methodology employed by the Town Building Oversight Committee as it explored options and arrived at recommendations for the disposition of four town properties. 
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